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We hosted the RYA Youth Championships in April 2013, and this is an extract from the e-

newsletter of the time, focussing on the magnificent effort by over 100 club members at 

this very successful Championships. 

This was subsequently recognised by us being awarded the "Event of the Year" accolade 

by Yachts and Yachting magazine: 

 

 

The citation in the article reads "Last year's RYA Youth Nationals at Largs was nominated 

by readers and voted Event of the Year thanks to its fantastic organisation. One 

nomination read "Despite horrendous 'white-out' weather only the week before, this event 

was superbly run across all the youth fleets." 

SO, A HUGE THANK YOU TO EVERYONE INVOLVED FROM LSC AND THE SSI!! 

 

Gordon Cochrane 

Membership Secretary



RYA Youth Championships at Largs Sailing Club - 31st March to 5th April 2013 

 

As most members will know, we recently hosted the biggest youth sailing event in the UK, 

with 333 competitors in 240 boats. These young people were competing not just for 

individual glory, but funding for their future training, and participation in other events and 

championships, including the Youth Worlds in Cyprus. This is where the Ben Ainslies (four 

time Olympic gold medal winner) of the future come from! 
 

Most of the competitors were from the UK, but there were also sailors from Ireland, 

Croatia, and as far away as New Zealand - they would have enjoyed the sunshine, but not 

the Arctic temperatures experienced during the week! 
 

  

  
 

Although the event was coordinated by the Royal Yachting Association, with local input 

from David Kent of the Scottish Sailing Institute, the Cumbrae Watersports Centre, and 

Largs Yacht Haven staff, the bulk of the work in Largs was done by around 120 volunteers 

from Largs Sailing Club, about a fifth of the club's membership, and the event would 

simply not have happened without this huge effort, with many volunteers giving very 

generously of their time over the full 7 days of the event. 

 

Many of these volunteers were "well kent" faces, but a significant number were new 

members. So, as a tribute to all these volunteers, and to give our other members an 

insight into what is involved, here's a bit of the story of what's involved. 

 

Although of course preparation starts literally years beforehand, things get more serious 

when all the kit starts arriving - some of it in containers, others on trailers - there were 

about 50 official RIBs - all has to go somewhere. Then, starting from several days 

beforehand, the competitors and their families arrive, so the first people they meet are our 

car park marshalls. For this event, we couldn't use LYH's boatyard, as it was still full of 

over-wintering boats, so where to put several hundred vehicles every day??  

 



  
 

Anyway, our happy crew of Jim (McDonald??) , George Hutchison, Bob Byers, and Ron 

Cooper (with support from other members on other days) soon sorted them out. 

 

The next stage for many was the checking and measuring of boats and equipment in the 

marquee. Apparently, a key piece of equipment was a hair drier (borrowed from 

someone's camper van), to remove old stickers! 

 

 

 

 
 

Marilyn Lord, Alex West, Martin Latimer, Donald Low, Simon Limb, and George McCree 

were amongst our volunteers helping with this work. 

 

The saying goes that an army marches on its stomach - and the navy (our in our case, the 

fleet of volunteers) is no different - they had to be fed! In total, with RYA and official staff, 

over 170 packed lunches were required every day, and of course, we also had our visitors 

to cater for, with teams starting at 8 o'clock, making bacon butties. 



  
 

Above, Jo Turner and Sue Kirby with the trays of packed lunches and sandwiches in the 

marquee, and, in the clubhouse, Lorna Johnston, Pauline Turner, Ann Cochrane, and 

Jacqueline McDiarmid. Other members of the volunteer team serving soup, sandwiches, 

soft and hot drinks, and other goodies included Jane Evans, Claire Meal, Linda Andrews, 

Marna Howie, Sandra Ridley, Sheena Hendry, Jacqui Caldwell, Hilary Moran, Pam Shaw, 

Jean Wisdish, Hilary Connelly and others - apologies to anyone missed! 

 

Also zooming around the clubhouse was our own administrator Julia Gibson, jury 

secretary Pamela Norrie, and of course in the kitchen, and behind the bar, Steven Low 

and his team. They provided up to 19 trays per day of pasta to the cold and hungry 

competitors after they came off the water. Not an easy job from our tiny kitchen, so well 

done everyone. 

 

Launching the fleets is a major task, even with two slipways - getting 240 boats afloat in 

20 minutes, and reclaiming their own launching trolleys on return, is quite a challenge! 

 

  
 

Left, some of the championship slipway team - Freddie Moran (with Archie the dog!), 

Ewan Macpherson (all the way from Aberdeen), Hamish Murray (all the way from 

Montrose), and John Connelly. On the right, some of the club slipway team - a visitor, Liz 

McLaughlan, Donald Low, George McCree, Alastair Calder, Ann Low, and Mrs Calder 

(grandparents of competitor Jamie Calder). Others who helped included Dennis Cook, 

and anyone else who was sort of in the wrong place at the wrong time - or is that the right 

place at the right time? 

 



  
 

An important safety matter not pictured is issuing safety tallies - the competitors are 

counted out, and given a uniquely numbered wristband. All have to be accounted for 

before the safety fleet can come ashore at the end of the day. 

 

  
 

The on the water activities are coordinated from the "bridge", which sounds grand, but in 

reality is a draughty portacabin on the water's edge. Here, Nigel Cadzow, Chris Evans, 

Iain Airlie and your author manned the radios, coordinated by bridgemaster David Frame 

from Cumbrae, and zillions of blogs were sent by the RYA's James Lovesey. 

 

At least the shore volunteers could retreat somewhere warmer whilst the boats were out 

on the water, but the on-the-water volunteers didn't have that luxury! From the volunteer 

aspect, the key roles afloat are the committee boats, mark laying, and providing safety 

cover, over all the race areas, and between the slipways at the club and the race areas, 

some of which were 3-4 miles away 

 

  
 

We had four race areas, spread from between the Cumbraes, to half way to Rothesay. 

There, the racing is controlled from the committee boats, using a system of flags and 

sound signals. The finishing positions are also recorded. With up to 4 races per day, for 5 

days, this is quite an undertaking - particularly when recalls after false starts are factored 

in!  


